April 17, 2007

Town Board Minutes


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on April 17, 2007 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected officials and appointed staff in attendance:



LINDA D. PUGLISI



Supervisor



JOSEPH D. CERRETO


Councilmember



FRANCIS X. FARRELL


Councilmember




ANN LINDAU



Councilmember



JOHN E. SLOAN



Councilmember

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN


Town Clerk



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.


Town Attorney



GLENN CESTARO



Comptroller



EDWARD VERGANO


DOTS Director



KATHLEEN BURLESON


DES Director



JEFF TKACS



DES, Homeland Safety









& Security Coor.



CLAUDIA VAHEY



Human Res. Coor.

RENE BRACKEN
Acting Deputy Town Clerk
* * * * * * * * * *

MEETING CALLED to ORDER

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.
* * * * * * * * * * 

PLEDGE to the FLAG

Supervisor Puglisi led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag. 
* * * * * * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi called all of her colleagues on the Town Board to come down to the podium to introduce to the community a new official Town flag.  She went on to describe the flag and passed it around the room for everyone in the audience to see.  
* *

Supervisor Puglisi introduced all of the councilmembers and said that they are going to help her in something that is very exciting.  She went on to say that the Town is always proud of our young athletes in our community.  There were some victories in 2006 and 2007 with the Walter Panas girls Volleyball team (won state championship) and Lakeland girls won the Field Hockey championship.  Tonight the Town is celebrating the Lakeland High School girls Basketball New York State Champions in Division A.  
Supervisor Puglisi then called the Lakeland’s girls Basketball Coach Steve Fallo and Assistant Coach Joe Knapp up to the podium.  She said that the principal of Lakeland High School Cheryl Champ may be joining everyone shortly.  The captains of this season’s team were Sarah Benischek and Amy Voelkel.  The names of the team members were read and awards where given out.  The names of all the team members were as follows: Tori Jarosz, Amy Voelkel, Rebecca DiSisto, Jen Gannon, Rosemarie Fazio, Kelly Schneider, Sarah Benischek, Kristin Pappalardo, Cassie Kardias, and Kerry Johnson.  
SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS, (cont.)
Coach Fallo said that he would like to thank the Town for having everyone tonight.  It is very special to be here; the girls have had an outstanding season, is something we will always remember to win a class A state title.  These young ladies have worked very hard to get to that point.  Five of our seniors (four of whom are not here) led the win and as for the rest of the young ladies who will be returning next year, we hope that they can lead us to another state or section title.  They represented not only Lakeland High School but their school district, Town, families and Westchester County.  I am very proud to say that I am their Basketball coach this year, so thank you for having us.  
* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that we survived the noreaster and hopefully that is it for a while.  Kathleen Burleson (the department head for several departments within the Town) was in Highway this weekend communicating what was going on in our community, passing the information onto all of our DES workers to come out and help us with these storms.  Overall, Townwide we were fortunate enough that we didn’t have the high winds and power outages.  The Town did have some difficulties with streams and brooks because the water table was raised.  The Town will be assisting those who have difficulties in the upcoming days, weeks and months with drainage projects throughout the Town.  Compared to what happened down county and in the region we were somewhat fortunate.  
* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that earlier today she went to the Veterans Administration Healthcare Facility (V.A.) once again on behalf of our Town Board, Community and our Veterans.  As you have heard, Councilmember Cerreto and I have been going to these Public Hearings for years now and voicing that we would like the services to stay at the V.A.  We do not want these services moved up to Castle Point.  This V.A. facility in Montrose is larger than and not as old as the one in Castle Point, so why would money be spent to move to Castle Point?  This has been our basic argument.  The Town Board, Supervisor and the Veterans Committee have talked about a plan with the V.A. to create a partnership to take over some of their road and/or facilities.  
* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that Earth Day and is coming up and Kathleen Burleson is going to give a short talk about what the Town of Cortlandt is going to be doing on this important day.  The Town found out recently that we have won an award from Westchester County for co-mingle, recyclables, and the recycle brochure.  Good job to everybody for recycling.  
Kathleen Burleson said that she is glad to share some information about Earth Day.  Earth Day is this Sunday.  It is much needed in order to educate the public and create a better Earth by recycling and greening activity.  This is the Town’s first celebration for Earth Day.  In the past we have had community clean ups, but the Town wanted to do something extra this year.  On Saturday April 22, 2007 at the Community Center we are going to have Westchester County mobile shedding machine.  Any resident can bring two cartons of personal papers and use the machine.  Cortlandt Watch is going to be at the Community Center.  They are going to trade light bulbs.  The first 100 people that bring in a light bulb are going to get an energy efficient light bulb.  The C.A.C and the New Jersey Tail Conference are going to have table with information.  There will be Town of Cortlandt and Westchester County information, and residents will be able to sign up to clean up on Sunday or a later date.  The Town is also doing sign ups now, our number at Sanitation is (914) 737-0100.  When you do sign up you get these beautiful orange litter bags for two reasons.  First it will educate the public when they see these bags.  Second, the sanitation department will not miss them on 
SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS, (cont.)
the road.  For anyone that will be on a busy road we will provide the group with safety vests.  This job will be for adults only; we do not want youths on busy roads.  We also do have gloves while they last.  If you have not contacted our office, we hope that you will come on Saturday to the Community Center from 11 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. and register and get some information.  
* * 

Jeff Tkacs the DES Homeland Safety and Security Coordinator said that Saturday May 5, 2007 the Cortlandt Community Volunteer Ambulance Corp (CCVAC) with support from the Town of Cortlandt, Hendrick Hudson School District, State Senator Vincent Leibell’s Office, and Entergy of the North East, will be conducting a mass casualty and a full scale exercise at the Buchanan-Verplanck School.  CCVAC is targeting to get 200 volunteers to be acting victims for this exercise.   The exercise will be conducted approximately from 8 a.m. until noon time.  The volunteers should be done by noon, but the responders will probably go until about 4 p.m.  If any one is interested in volunteering to be a victim for this event (There is no danger or hazards involved), you can call my office at (914) 734 – 2029 to `get more information.  The information is also located on the Town of Cortlandt’s web site.  
* *

The County of Westchester is alerting residents due to the noreaster this past weekend that residential and local businesses may have suffered damages from flooding and other activity.  People should document and/or take photographs for repairs because you can apply for public assistance through FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency).  Other information pertaining to this can be obtained from my office.  These exercises are going to help the Town at times of ice events, power outages and flooding events.  This is the second month I have asked people to come and volunteer for the Red Cross.  
* * * * * * * * * * 
ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman, all Town Board members indicated their presence. 
* * * * * * * * * * 

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Ann Lindau said the Chamber of Commerce Business to Business Expo in March was a success.  A lot of people from the Town came to this event.  
Councilmember Lindau went on to show everyone four inch numbers that should be placed on every house in the Town so that our first responders are able to see the numbers.  Yesterday, I had the first responders at my house and fortunately they where able to find it.  If your house is not marked the first responders may not be able to find you.  Our Town is providing these services and we have wonderful volunteers.  It seems to me that the households should take responsibility to get these larger numbers for their homes for better visibility. 
* * * * *

TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)
Councilmember Joe Cerreto said that he didn’t have anything to report on but wanted to touch on what had happened yesterday.  Yesterday was a massive disaster in Virginia where 32 were murdered.  Having two college students myself I could not imagine the grief and the anguish that those families are going through along with the other students.  So it is my request to the Town to please keep those families, student and lost student, in your thoughts and prayers.  

* * * * *

Councilmember Frank Farrell said that councilmember Lindau makes a good point about the homes in the Town and numbering them.  I have spoken to volunteer ambulance workers.  They have told me that sometimes when they are called and the houses are not numbered they have to look for the house with the door opened and the light coming out of it.  If you can get these numbers they may save a life. 
Late last month the Town had dedicated a new baseball field at Spout Brook and it is going to provide a much needed additional field.  The Town is served by two Little Leagues (the Cortlandt American Little League and the Cortlandt National Little League) each one serves over 400 boys and girls.  Fields are always a problem, there are not enough to go around.  So the field is on Spout Brook Road and was dedicated to Mr. Wally Blattman who is very active with the Cortlandt American Little League and Mr. and Mrs. Harfst who are active and helpful with the Cortlandt National Little League.  Games will be scheduled there for this summer and from here on out.  Councilmember Farrell said that he spoke to someone who was involved with the Little Leagues and they hope to get some inter league play.  He is happy to report that with all the rain that we received the field was not damaged.  The Town over all came over pretty well thanks to the Department of Environmental Services (DES) and the volunteer firemen.  He is happy to say that a couple of flood mitigation projects that the Town undertook seemed to have work as designed.  The Lake Meahagh flood gate was removing water from the lake at a much greater volume then ever before due to it’s increased width and the depth of the well.  Even with the high tides it still flowed out of the lake at a pretty good clip.   Also on Red Mill Road, a project that this Town Board authorized paid big dividends in reducing and virtually eliminating flooding in that area.  He is happy that the Town did all of this flood work.  
* * * * *

Councilmember John Sloan said that speaking of first responders the Cortlandt Mutual Paramedics celebrated their tenth anniversary.  These are professional, very well trained people and the Town Board congratulates them. 
* * * * * * * * * *

APPROVAL of the MINUTES

Councilmember Sloan moved that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 26, 2007, approved as present by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Cerreto seconded the motion and all voted AYE.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

PUBLIC HEARINGS

(All Public Hearings conducted at this meeting are to be found fully transcribed and entered into the Official Public Hearing Minute Book located in the Office of the Town Clerk.)
The following Public Hearings were conducted individually:

Public Hearing to Consider 
Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notice of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 8:00 p.m.

Re-Convene a Public Hearing to consider Amending the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a Residential Reuse Special Permit (RRUSP). 
Town Attorney Tom Wood said generally this would create a new special permit in the Town zoning ordinance.  This would be intended to address sites throughout the Town that have multiple family housing units that already existed.  Some of them are in substandard condition.  They were old summer communities that were converted into year round living residences.  This would create a tool that would be exercised by the Town Board that would allow these properties to be cleaned up and reconfigured.  The Town Board would have the right to increase the number of units by 20 percent if they were all affordable units.  This is not a necessary element but this will allow us to address situations where property owners come into the Town and wish to demolish what is there and put the 4 or 5 units into one new modernized building.  Before, we did not have the ability to address these situations and the revision.  This does not automatically apply to any property.  It is available for the Town Board to determine on a case by case basis if it should be applicable.  It would only apply to properties that already have existing residential units on them.  
There was no additional discussion and Councilmember Cerreto and Councilmember Lindau moved that the Public Hearing be adjourned to May 15, 2007, at 8:10 p.m. with all voting AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

HEARING of CITIZENS, (agenda items only)

Sue McDonald of Susan Lane asked about the contract with DEC with respect to Lake Meahagh Floodgate.  Is this to replace the dam that is already there?  
DOTS Director Ed Vergano said that the project is complete and was in place to modify the discharge near the floodgate, and to make it wider.  We had a few valves put in place to be used over the winter.  This helps to burn all the vegetation that was causing problems in the summer.  
Sue McDonald then asked about the contract to apply for permits for the application of aquatic herbicides at Lake Meahagh.  What aquatic herbicides do you want to use and for what purpose? 
DOTS Director Ed Vergano said that Sonar is a very effective way to get ride of unwanted vegetation.  
Sue McDonald said that she is familiar with Sonar and said that it required the water to stay in one place for a certain amount of time.  Has this changed and do you have a way to control that?
HEARING of CITIZENS, (agenda items only), (cont.)
DOTS Director Ed Vergano said yes we have a consultant Steven Coleman, who came up with a lake mitigation program.  He has worked with Sonar before.  

Supervisor Puglisi said that they will be having a joint Board meeting with the Village of Buchanan official and residents on May 17, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. regarding Lake Meahagh.  
* * * * * * * * * *

BID REPORTS

None
* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS

Councilmember Lindau moved the following reports be received and ordered filed.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion.
2006 Annual Report from the Planning  Board.

February, 2007 – Office for the Aging, Water Division of DOT, Town Justices.

March, 2007 – Office for the Aging, Water Division of DOTS, Purchasing Department, Receiver of Taxes, Town Justices, Town Clerk.
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 
OLD BUSINESS
Receive and File the following:

Councilmember Farrell moved the following documents be received and ordered filed and resolutions be adopted where indicated, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

Various letters from residents of Jack Road with respect to a road name change proposal; and take no action.

* *
Letter from the Cortlandt American Little League with respect to the driveway to the field located off Pumphouse Road; and refer to the Legal Department. 

* *
Memo from the Town Alternative Energy Coordinator with respect to Sustainable Energy. 

* *
Update Report dated March 30, 2007 from the Tenant/Landlord Advisory Board. 
* *
OLD BUSINESS, (cont.)

Memos from the Town Attorney with respect to the following:
A. Paper Road know as 1st Street in Verplanck. 

B. License Agreement for a retaining wall with respect to John James.

C. Request to use Town property by Frank Righetti.
There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.
* * * * * * * * * * 

NEW BUSINESS

Receive and File the following:

Councilmember Sloan moved the following documents be received and ordered filed and the resolution adopted, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:

Annual 2006 Financial Report.

* *
Letter from Steven and Christina D’Onofrio with respect to trespassers on Spruce Street; and refer to DES and the State and County Police Departments.
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.)

RESOLUTION NO. 122-07 – RE: Appoint Jeff Rothfeder as a member of the Conservation Advisory Committee.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 123-07 – RE: Appoint Jack Zahl as a member of the Economic Challenge Committee. 

* *

RESOLUTION NO. 124-07 – RE: Authorize a Stipulation of Settlement with respect to 447 Associates LLC and BC Development, LLC. 
* * 
RESOLUTION NO. 125-07 – RE: Authorize the correction of a tax bill with respect to section 33.12, Block 2, Lots 9.1 and 9.2.

* *
RESOLUTION NO.  126-07 – RE: Authorize an Intermunicipal Agreement with Westchester County with respect to disposable recyclables. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO.  127-07 – RE: Resolution in support of a Federal Tax Incentive for local volunteer first responders. 

* *
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)
RESOLUTION NO.  128-07 – RE: Execute a Contract with New York State with respect to a sidewalk on Route 9A from Kings Ferry Road to the entrance of the FDR VA Campus. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO.  129-07 – RE: Execute a Contract with New York State with respect to Phase III Broadway Streetscape (8th Street to 16th Street)

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 130-07 – RE: Execute a Contract with New York State DEC with respect to the Lake Meahagh Floodgate.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 131-07 – RE: Maintenance of sidewalks along Route 202 and Lexington Avenue. 

* *

RESOLUTION NO. 132-07 – RE: Consent and Order to Dedicate an extension of John Amato Drive East.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 133-07 – RE: Authorize the Release of Security and the Acceptance of Maintenance Security with respect to same.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 134-07 – RE: Annual Maintenance Contract with respect to GIS Facts Finder. 

* * 
RESOULUTION NO. 135-07 – RE: Award a Contract and apply for permits for the application of aquatic herbicides at Lake Meahagh. 

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following items of business be added to the agenda, that the correspondence be received and ordered filed and the resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion.

RECEIVE AND FILE:

Letter from Ed Eberling with respect to road names in the Croton Park Colony; and refer to DOTS, DES and the Town Assessor. 

* *

Letter from Quentin Hanrahan with respect to signage at Steamboat Riverfront Park; and refer to DES. 

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA, (cont.)
Letter from County Executive Andrew Spano with respect to charging the Town with respect to election related expenses. 
* *

RESOLUTIONS:
RESOLUTION NO. 136-07 – RE: Re-Appoint members (Helen Lindsey, John Milmore, Valerie E. Cambigianis, Laurence A. Horvath) to the Conservation Advisory Council. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 137-07A – RE: Receive and File Bids opened April 12, 2007.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 137-07B – RE: Award Contract with respect to sidewalks on Kings Ferry Road from the Library to Lake Meahagh. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 138-07 – RE: Receive and File a Report from DOTS; and Authorize DOTS to seek RFP’s with respect to Consultations Services. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 139-07 – RE: Receive and File a Report from the Purchasing Department; and Award an RFP with respect to Network Engineering Services.

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 140-07 – RE: - Authorize assisting the Van Cortlandtville Cemetery with headstone restoration. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 141-07 – RE: - Authorize funding with respect to a municipal grant for the Croton Cortlandt Center for the Arts. 
Discussion: Supervisor Puglisi said that our staff has been working with me since the Town Board voted for the one year building moratorium and to working expeditiously on the various items so that we can have them for Public Hearings before the community to consider them.  The Town will be informing the public about them in months to come.  The Town is every proud to be working with Van Cortlandtville Cemetery Association where the Town will be restoring the historic head stones.  
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE. 
* * * * * * * * * * 
BUDGET TRANSFERS

None
* * * * * *  * * * * 

REPORTS from VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS

Supervisor Puglisi said councilmember Cerreto was commenting before on how we all feel and how sad we are about the tragedy of the students at Virginia Tech.  We send our children off to college but do not expect something like this to ever happen.  Our thoughts and prayers go out to the families and students that lost their lives.  The Town Board will be closing the meeting in memory of these students and facility.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

SECOND HEARING of CITIZENS

Sue McDonald of Susan Lane just wanted to say thank you to the Department of Environmental Services and the Planning Board for the new sign that will be put up.  
* *
Laurie Dicicco of 7th Street (president of Verplanck Residents Association).  Said the Kings Ferry Sidewalk Project has been a topic of discussion at our meetings for a few years now.  Several of the residents who live along Kings Ferry Road have supported this project for a long time.  We would like to express our gratitude to the Town Board.  The sidewalk will run from the intersection of Riverview Avenue, along Lake Meahagh and Kings Ferry Road, to Hendrick Hudson Library.  The Verplanck Resident Association has been working closely with the Town for years to obtain the grant fund for this project.  We would like to acknowledge the staff of the Town of Cortlandt for working so hard on this project, specifically Ed Vergano, Chris Kehoe, Rosemary Boyle-Lasher, Artie D’Angelo, Rich DiSanza, Wayne Moraitis, and all who led the Town on this project.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

ADJOURNMENT

Councilmember Farrell moved the meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on motion of Councilmember Sloan.       







Respectfully submitted,








JO-ANN DYCKMAN,








Town Clerk
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